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Information Technology Transformation Plans in Adult Social Care
What is the Cabinet being asked to decide?
	1. To agree the requested funding of £7.7m to deliver the Information Technology (IT) transformation plans in Adult and Community Services (ACS) over 3 years.
2. To delegate authority for the commitment of resources within this cost envelope subject to a detailed business case, to the Director of Adult and Community Services and the Director of Resource Management, in consultation with the Cabinet Member for Health and Adult Care and the Cabinet Member for Resource Management.


Reason for recommendation
There are a number of key national and local drivers which require significant investment in IT if the Council is to deliver on health and care integration and Supporting Lives, Connecting Communities transformation programmes.
Investment is needed in IT systems within ACS to support the digital implementation of the Care Act (2014). Using the national Care Act modelling tool 6,714 self-funders have been identified in Suffolk who would need to have an assessment and a care account under the new Act. If these people were to be assessed using the current assessment model costs would increase by £4.7m.  The ambition is to reduce waste through streamlining processes and by providing more on-line access to self-service for citizens of Suffolk. This will include access to assessment and review information tools, providing flexible information, advice and support and helping people and businesses to supply accurate and timely information to ACS. The current technical system does not allow this.
The Care Act states that after an initial assessment local authorities must give customers access to a care account that tracks their spend on care and support. This account must produce an annual statement and enable requesting of an annual review. Our current systems are not able to do this and cannot be easily adapted to do so. 
Investment is also needed in IT systems to support Health and Social Care Integration. The system needs to have a unique identifier for Customers, using a single data base shared with Health. The NHS number will be the unique identifier. 
To allow ACS to work more effectively with Children and Young People’s Services (CYPS), Health and Community Health Services, IT systems will need to be built to facilitate a single shared digital record, allowing Health and Social Care professionals to have a single view of a customer. The current IT systems running in ACS were designed more than 10 years ago and are technically not able to contribute to a single shared record.
The Council’s strategy is to increasingly move towards self-service and digital access, in line with the Government’s “Digital by Default” policy and ACS plans to achieve this by 2018 in line with national recommendations. This will include having scanned customer records that can be accessed flexibly by workers and customers via an on-line portal where appropriate.
The investment will include a complete review and where appropriate investment in existing IT systems, devices and applications. 
Investment in ACS IT systems will allow more comprehensive demand forecasting and will enable self-service and self-assessment as well as improving customer outcomes using the principles of Supporting Lives, Connecting Communities.  
The investment will improve and enable joint commissioning, a key to improving services, integration and efficiency.
To support a renewed focus on data and information quality, the Council is looking to develop an approach which assures the quality of records held in ‘line of business systems’ linked to a single data repository that allows us to manage, publish and share data and information with customers and partners appropriately and securely. 
Any investment in IT in ACS will be in line with the Council’s technology roadmap in order to fit with the County Council IT infrastructure and make the use of information between systems easier. 

What are the key issues to consider? 
The Council must implement the Care Act requirements by April 2016. If the investment in IT is not made the Council will not achieve the required savings that flow from the Health and Social Care Integration plans or effectively manage the increase in demand expected from the Care Act changes and the key requirements such as the production of an annual account.
This programme of work is ambitious and will require strong leadership and management to deliver on time, to budget and to task. The resource to implement the programmes of work is as significant as the new systems. 
Investment in training and cultural change is as important as technical systems and will require significant behavioural development across the whole directorate.  
This programme of work must be delivered in line with Children and Young People Services (CYPS) IT strategy, and discussions and planning sessions have taken place.
The requirements the Council’s business and external interfaces must be captured before looking for technical solutions. This will allow investment in solutions that can be used across directorates that are in line with the Suffolk IT architecture. 

What are the resource and risk implications?
The estimated cost of this capital investment is in the order of £4.9m together with £2.8m one-off revenue spending to implement and transform business processes, technical systems and culture across the directorate. This will enable ACS to achieve savings of £0.5m and contain customer demand i.e. limit or avoid future costs entering the social care system, currently forecast at £5m per annum and potentially rising.  In addition it will address the costs of additional assessments under the Care Act (see paragraph 4 and 5 above).  
The report which went to Cabinet on 14 October, ‘The Impact of Changes in Legislation and case law on Adult and Community Services Budget and Charging Policy’, set out the expected costs of the Care Act implementation and showed that the probability was that the costs would exceed the external grant income received from the government. This IT transformation project is therefore crucial to avoid as far as possible these extra costs and thereby more closely align the government’s grants to our future expenditure.
This IT transformation programme cannot be delivered using existing teams; there will need to be investment in an IT team and an ACS business change team allowing integration and savings to be delivered. 
There is a risk if the Council does not invest in IT transformation that health integration is slow and integrated neighbourhood teams not effective as systems are not interoperable.
There is a risk that the programme does not run to time and the Care Act deadlines are not met. To mitigate this there will be strong programme governance.
When the programme has been defined there will need to be an equality impact assessment to look at all affected groups.
The capital element of this programme will need to be incorporated into the Council’s Capital Budget from 2015/16 funded from a combination of capital receipts and/or borrowing. A bid for resources towards this project is currently with the Department of Health and a decision is awaited. If successful this will provide some match funding of about £1.25m. The revenue strand will be drawn from earmarked digital and transformation reserves together with any existing base budget provision that can be redeployed.


What are the timescales associated with this decision?
The Plan for the IT transformation is a three year plan and the work will need to start in January 2015 to ensure that the programme delivers on time and to budget. 
The three year transformation stages  are illustrated below:

	2014/15
	2015/16 
	2016/17
	2017/18

	Planning/Design
	Building/deploying
	Maintaining/deploying
	Maturing/Maintaining



 The breakdown of spend is summarised below:
	
	2014-15
£m
	2015-16
£m
	2016-17
£m
	2017-18
£m
	Total
£m

	Capital 
	Nil
	4.00
	0.356
	0.540
	4.896

	Revenue
	Nil
	0.875
	0.945
	0.965
	2.785


Alternative options
If the investment is reduced or not available then the transformation, benefits and savings associated with this programme will be reduced and the Council will not meet the requirements of the Care Act and the effective integration of health and social care may not be realised.
Who will be affected by this decision?
All ACS staff, Customers, residents of Suffolk, Partners, CYPS staff and IT colleagues.
Main body of report
ACS has three main transformation programmes to deliver in the next three years. 
(i) Health and Social Care Integration, 
(ii) Implementation of the Care Act 2014
(II) Supporting Lives, Connecting Communities.
The ACS IT strategy for the next three years has been written to support all three transformation programmes and the savings agenda.
The Strategy has been written in conjunction with the Corporate IT Roadmap and the emerging Digital Strategy and has been co-produced with CYPS.
There are four main themes of change in the IT transformation plans. The themes are: implementing a paper light office; the replacement of the ACS case management system; the implementation of new applications that support digital personalisation and the development of a single data repository that supports the renewed focus on data and information quality.  


Implementing a paper light office
a. This will enable ACS to operate a paper light office with a mobile and flexible workforce. This programme will see customer files and other paper records being scanned and stored digitally within the main business system. These digital records will be available securely to practitioners via smart phones, tablets or laptops out in the field as well as in the office. The records will follow a digital workflow through business systems allowing increased efficiency and productivity as well as better customer outcomes. These will be available on and off line meaning that workers can see and work on the record even if there is no Wi-Fi available. 
b. Significant progress has been made in terms of new devices and the advent of remote working technologies such as Direct Access and Office 365 and this already enables a more agile workforce. This needs to be extended to all ACS staff over the coming years. 
c. This paper light office proposal will be extended to commissioners, finance teams, Financial Inclusion and Advice Service, Safeguarding and Quality Monitoring teams. 
d. This programme has been developed with Children and Young People Services and the Corporate IT and digital teams. 
e. This programme will update the infrastructure, supporting and developing a shared Wi-Fi network with Health. ACS will give staff the tools, systems and processes that they need to work flexibly, accurately and securely. This will be in line with the Microsoft 365 solution that the Council is implementing. 
f. This programme aligns with the Council's ambitious superfast broadband programme which will see 95% of households and businesses benefiting from better broadband connectivity by 2018. With investment in IT, ACS and key partners across Health and the Voluntary Sector will be able to maximise the effectiveness of digital applications for our customers.
g. The building blocks for this programme must be co-produced with the Suffolk IT architecture team. Once this is in place applications will be reviewed and replaced. 
h. The key applications that will be reviewed in the paper light office programme are: electronic document record management system, scanning and digital filing, digital workflow, mobile devices with flexible but secure working arrangements. 
i. This programme will include the scanning of all customer paper records to make them available on-line.
j. There are circa 12,000 customer records and each customer may have a paper file in several departments as well as on Care First 6, the current ACS/CYPS software.
k. This will cost up to £1.25m and the costings are based on previous digitation projects that have taken place in the Council. 
l. There will be a business change work stream that will redesign the processes and train the workforce. 

The upgrade or replacement of the ACS case management system. 
a. This programme will see the system being built using Application Programme Interfaces (API’s) that allow interoperability with Children’s Services and the NHS and other health systems. This technical change will see a single data base of Suffolk customers that is shared with Health, using the NHS number as the unique identifier for people. The API’s will allow Health and Social Care (including hospitals, GPs, mental health services, CYPS and community health services) to feed into a single shared digital record. This record will have an element that is accessible on-line to the customer via a secure log in; and called the shared summary record. 
b. This system build is fundamental to Health and Social Care integration and is fully supported by the three Clinical Commissioning Groups and CYPS.
c. There are three components to this programme and they are the business requirements and system procurement, data migration and the training and culture.
d. This programme will require new practice guidance and business processes. Training and culture change will be delivered alongside this programme. 
e. This will cost up to £2m and the costings are based on quotes from supplier and discussions with other councils, including Devon and Leeds. 
f. There will be a business change work stream that will redesign the processes and train the workforce. 

The implementation of new applications that support digital personalisation 
a. This programme will deliver financial integration and commitment accounting (a system showing gross and net SCC contributions to a package of care with start and end dates), allowing accurate demand forecasting across the Health and Social Care system, linking customer spend with income. This has not been possible with existing systems. 
b. To support Personalisation there will be an on-line self-assessment tool that leads customers to a personal care account and where relevant, will link to a personal budget or direct payment, producing statements where required. This will be built to national security standards and support all customer groups including carers. This will be built to feed directly into the case management system allowing Social Care to better manage the increased demand expected from the Care Act implementation, this will also support the tracking of spend for customers and the local authority. This programme will link to the paper light office programme and will be built to produce automated letters, emails or other types of alerts to customers as appropriate. 
c. The on-line assessment will be supported by enhanced digital information, advice and guidance using and developing a local accessible community data base for care issues that links to a national data repository. This will improve the quality and quantity of information available to customers, practitioners and other professionals.
d. There will be a Contract Management system that supports modern contract management systems, allowing the Council to monitor provider outcomes (e.g. care homes and home care). This can be linked to an on-line market place that supports improved customer choice. The on-line market place can be linked directly to customer accounts and feedback. 
e. The cost of this programme is £1.3m and the costing has been based on quotes from suppliers and discussions with other councils. 
f. There will be a business change work stream that will redesign   the processes and train the workforce supported by new practice guidance. 

The development of a single data repository 
a. This will allow the safe sharing of information between Directorates and other organisations. This new suite of applications will produce rich data that will help the Council, Health and Community organisations forecast supply and meet service demand.
b. This will support the Council's renewed focus on data and information quality. Any information repository needs to be based on accurate and secure information held in ‘line of business’ systems. This information will serve a single data repository to the use of information for management, decision making and future service design. 

c. This will allow the Council and ACS to benefit from informatics management. Data will be used to monitor Directorate performance, forecast demand, improve the quality of information available to people in Suffolk and support the design of future public services in Suffolk. 
d. The cost to develop this in line with the Council's strategy will be up to £0.4m. This cost has been based on the development that has taken place so far within the Council. 
Systems and technology can be relatively easy to implement but to gain full benefit from the significant IT investment the Council needs to invest in cultural and behavioural change in the ACS workforce. ACS Management Team is committed to delivering this change. 
This three year transformation plan will enable ACS to meet the national agenda set by the Department of Health and will allow us to continue to deliver good quality services to Suffolk people with increasing demand and decreasing budgets. 
The ACS IT transformation plan will allow ACS to take advantage of the corporate IT investment and implement systems and processes that are joined up with CYPS. The technical infrastructure investment will equally support ACS and CYPS in their respective integration programmes.

What will ACS look like in the future with this investment?
The benefits of the investment for the Council will be considerable and far reaching. 
With this capital investment, IT and digital systems will transform the way ACS delivers support and services to people in Suffolk and this change will be sustainable looking into the future. Practitioners will be working in a mobile way, using laptops, tablets, mobile phones, hand held printers etc. With 3G/4G and broadband development they will be able to securely access systems, records and applications in the vast majority of buildings including customers’ homes. Customer’s records will be digital and shared with other professionals in a safe and appropriate way. Customers will be able to view their own records via a self-service secure portal. 
Systems will be available on and off line to workers. 
The Council will be using informatics and ACS will be planning and delivering continuous IT transformation and associated culture change, working with Health and other community organisations to forecast demand, allowing accurate financial planning and service modelling and provision. 
ACS services will be automated and on-line, helping reduce staffing costs and providing a digital service to the residents of Suffolk giving better choices about their lives. 
ACS will have a system that monitors outcomes and contracts with its providers allowing it to improve the quality of service that customers experience.
The Council will have implemented all the Care Act IT requirements.
ACS will have scoped, developed and implemented a system for information and data sharing with Health enabling its Suffolk system as a whole to forecast and manage demand.
There will be one unique identifier for residents in Suffolk whether they need support from Health or the Council (NHS Numbers)
ACS will be working closely with the market place to improve customer choice and using information to improve existing and develop new services in Suffolk.





	Sources of Further Information

NHS England » Health and social care leaders set out plans to transform people’s health and improve services using technology

Care Act 2014

The Impact of Charges in Legislation and Case Law on Adult and Community Services Budget and Charging Policy

 Care and Support Bill 24/10/2013
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